
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  December 31, 2015 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Ron Bernal, Acting City Manager/Public Works Director/City Engineer 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

   

Friday, 
January 1, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

New Year’s Day  
 
City Holiday 

 

Saturday, 
January 2, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup Wendy’s on ‘A’ Street 

Wednesday, 
January 6, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Tuesday, 
January 12, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Monday, 
January 19, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Martin Luther King Jr. Day  
 
City Holiday 

 

Wednesday, 
January 20, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 

Police Department 
Community Room 
300 L Street 

Wednesday, 
January 20, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting/Sand 
Creek Focus Area Workshop 

Prewett Water Park 
Community Room 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Thursday, 
January 21, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Parks & Recreation Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Tuesday, 
January 26, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 
 

FINANCE UPDATES 
 
On December 30th, the Director of Finance received notice of approval of the Successor 
Agency to the Antioch Development Agency’s Long Range Property Management Plan 
(LRPMP) from the California Department of Finance (DOF).  The Director, MRG consultant 
and City Manager worked diligently with DOF to complete minor amendments to the 
LRPMP, which were approved by the Successor Agency Oversight Board on December 
22nd.  The LRPMP had to be approved by the DOF by December 31st in order for the 
Agency to implement the LRPMP or else the properties would have been subject to 
immediate disposition by the State.  This is a another huge milestone for the Agency (as a 
finding of completion was recently received) that will aid in the wind down of the former 
redevelopment agency and the use/transfer/or sell of all former redevelopment properties, 
which have been in limbo since AB 1X 26 was passed in 2011, which abolished 
redevelopment agencies across the state effective in 2013. 
 
 
CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 
At the October 27th Council Meeting, the City Council approved the December 2015 
Council Meeting Schedule as follows:  “Conduct the December 8th meeting only and cancel 
the December 22nd meeting.”  The next regularly scheduled Council Meeting will be on 
January 12, 2016. 
 
The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be on January 
7, 2016, at 3:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.  The Board of Administrative Appeals 
meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every month, in the Council Chambers 
beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
The City Clerks Association of California awarded City Clerk Arne Simonsen a $465 
Scholarship to cover transportation, meals and lodging for the March, 2016 Technical 
Training for Clerks Series 100 course at the University of California Riverside. 
 
The Maddy Act “Local Appointments List” for Antioch’s Boards, Commissions and 
Committees was updated and posted. 
 
252 Notices of Public Hearing for the January 12, 2016 City Council meeting was prepared 
for mailing. 



 

 

 

 

 

 
Our office received two (2) California Public Records Act requests this week and forwarded 
them to the appropriate departments for a response. 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
 
Recruitment Updates: 

 Eligibility lists with the Police Department for Police Lieutenant, Police Sergeant, 
Police Corporal, and CSO. 

 Police Department made selections for the Police Dispatcher positions and the 
hiring is in process. 

 Public Works made a selection for the Equipment Mechanic position and the hiring 
is in process. 

 Second interviews were held for Public Works Street Maintenance Worker I/II 
positions. 

 Parks and Recreation made a selection for the Program Coordinator positions and 
the hiring is in process. 

 
Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

 Lateral Police Dispatcher (continuous) 
 
The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 
Work orders opened/completed for the week:  130/102. 
 
Email filter activity:  13,504 processed, 4,526 automatically discarded do to violations 
pertaining to suspected viruses, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to 
review and release, based on legitimacy. 

 

 Staff resolved issues accessing some government agency sites from the Police 
Department after core switch replacement. 

 Staff resolved issues with surveillance cameras. 

 Staff resolved utility billing software. 

 Staff resolved issues fuel software. 

 Staff repaired internet access in cars. 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Check us out on Twitter!  
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
Check us out on Facebook!  
Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
 
Opened for business!  Hurricane Grill & Wings®:  The first in California opened in 
Antioch this week! A tropical-themed restaurant franchise opened its doors to the public 
and the Antioch Chamber of Commerce held a ribbon cutting on Monday December 28th to 
a welcoming crowd that included city officials and city staff.  The restaurant is located at 
4827 Lone Tree Way, (formally Uno’s Pizzeria).  Renovations started earlier in the year. 
The interior is now bright with a surfer theme design.  This is the first of five locations 
scheduled to open as part of a multi-development deal with the franchise.  Hurricane Grill 
& Wings is the industry leader for creating innovative flavors.  They carry over 35 different 
sauces, serving seafood, tacos and more. 
FB Page:  https://www.facebook.com/hgwantioch/ 
Twitter:  https://twitter.com/HurricaneFlavor 
 
8th Annual MLK Event & Scholarship Application deadline is January 7:  The 2016 
Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Scholarship Program is open to middle and high school students 
who reside in the Antioch Unified School District (AUSD) boundaries.  The theme is “If I 
Were President of the United States”, and judges will be looking for work that best 
represents Dr. King's vision and incorporates the 2016 theme.  Written submissions may 
be a poem, essay, or short story, etc.  Visual entries may be a story told through video, 
photographs, music, drawings, paintings, collages, etc., and must incorporate the 2016 
theme.  Scholarship awards will be presented at the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Event on 
January 18, 2016, from 1 - 3 PM at Deer Valley High School.  Scholarship Awards levels 
are:  High School:  1st Place $400, 2nd Place $200, 3rd Place $150 and Middle School: 
1st Place $200, 2nd Place $150, 3rd Place $100.  For more information regarding this 
scholarship: Contact Diane@Art4antioch.org or Diane Gibson-Gray @ (925) 325-9897. 
 
Free Umpqua Bank Art Exhibit January - March Art Exhibit:  The Arts & Cultural 
Foundation of Antioch (ACFA) exhibit at Antioch's Umpqua Bank features five artists in the 
upcoming January - March Exhibit.  The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to 
showcase their work, which changes every three months.  November-December featured 
artists are:  Gloria Cannon, Ken Tomlin, Beverly Prather-Martinez, Stanley Morgan, Joel 
Summerhill and Beverly C. Turner.  Umpqua Bank is located at 3700 Lone Tree Way and 
is open Monday-Friday, 9 AM - 5 PM, excluding bank holidays.  ACFA is currently seeking 
artists for the ongoing exhibit.  If you are interested in participating, please email 
Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897. 
 

https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://www.facebook.com/hgwantioch/
https://twitter.com/HurricaneFlavor
mailto:Diane@Art4antioch
mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org


 

 

 

 

 

 
RECREATION UPDATES 
 

 During the school winter break, a couple dozen youngsters enjoyed swim camps at 
the Antioch Water Park.  Campers had a great time playing games, doing arts and 
crafts and Being Cool in the Pool during the cold weather! 

 Last week, Water Park staff updated files, cleaned cabinets, and recycled unneeded 
documents to prepare for the 2016 season. 

 Staff completed the first draft of the “Summer 2016 Employee Handbook for the 
Antioch Water Park.”  It isn’t too early to get ready for the upcoming summer 
season! 

 The pool rentals package for the Water Park has been updated for 2016; schools 
are already preparing for their end of the school year swim parties! 

 Last week, staff completed annual and quarterly maintenance tasks at the Antioch 
Community Center, Nick Rodriguez Community Center and the Antioch Senior 
Center. 

 The City's vendor for pool boiler maintenance completed annual service on four of 
the water park boilers this week.  The fifth boiler has been deferred pending an 
evaluation for replacement.  

 Last week, the Water Distribution staff responded to a main line break at Prewett 
Community Park.  Repairs will continue into the near future. 

 Basketball skill clinics have concluded for youth basketball teams – games begin 
January 2nd! 

 Staff created thank you e-mail messages and distributed to participants who 
enrolled in classes this past fall quarter.  Sending a thank you is great customer 
service and strengthens customer loyalty, while showing how much we appreciate 
Antioch residents.  

 Last week, staff completed training in new customer service uses of the software 
system and web.  The topic was how to create a countdown button to announce 
special events and important deadlines on our website and registration pages.  The 
goal is to create anticipation and excitement around major events and deadlines.  

 
Senior Center Services 

 During the last two weeks, 390 affordable healthy meals were served at the C.C. 
Café.  This program is especially important for seniors who are unable to visit family 
or friends during the holidays.  No membership or income requirements are required 
to eat at the C.C. Cafe.  

 The volunteer band still played during lunch; seniors were dancing, playing cards 
and perfecting their game of billiards. 

 Last week, regular programs such as knitting and quilting continued with a full 
house of participants.   

 The 2016 Membership Drive is underway at the Antioch Senior Center.  
Membership is managed by the Senior Club and is available for any person 50 
years of age or older.  Registration is easy.  Stop at the front desk and the 



 

 

 

 

 

volunteers will help you!  

 Last week, the January/February 2016 Newsletter was printed and distribution is 
underway.  Anyone interested in receiving a Club Newsletter should contact the 
Antioch Senior Center and also think about joining the Club. 

 
 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning: 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 52 
 

Building Permit Activity: 

 Permits issued 40 

 Inspections requested 137 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 97 
 

Code Enforcement: 

 Cases followed up on 0 

 New Cases Open 0 

 Posted sub-standard 0 

 Citations Issued 0 

 Warrants obtained and served 0 

 Cases Closed 0 

 Demand to Title for cost recovery 3 

 Demands to property owners 2 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 0 

 Prepare & record Release of Lien 0 

 Phone messages reporting violations 18 

 Web reports 8 
 

 CDBG area – Code Enforcement Officers have been conducting a year end funding 
survey of the CDBG area. 
 

Environmental Resources:  
Environmental Enforcement:  Dec 17-23:  There were over 27 actions taken on existing 
cases.   
 
Eco-Happenings: 

 Reminder that there is no garbage and recycling collection on Christmas and New 
Year’s Day.  For customers with Friday service, your service will happen on 
Saturday. 

 Holiday tree recycling: 



 

 

 

 

 

 Drop-off Locations:  You can drop off your unflocked trees from 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. 
Saturday and Sunday, January 2nd and -3rd and January 9th and 10th, 2016, 
in the designated areas at the Prewett Family Water Park parking lot and at the 
Antioch Marina overflow parking lot at 2nd and L Streets.  Please remove tree 
stands, lights and all decorations before drop-off. 

 Boy Scout Treecycling:  Scouts will pick up holiday trees Saturday - Sunday, 
January 2nd and 3rd, and Jan. 9th and 10th, 2016.  Have trees ready for pickup 
before 9 a.m. at the curb.  Donations of $10 for unflocked trees or $1 per foot if 
taller than 10 feet or $20 for flocked trees, payable to BSA, would be 
appreciated.  For more information about the pickup you can email the Boy 
Scouts at treepickup@diablosunrise.org. 

 Any yard waste week:  Place unflocked trees in yard waste cart.  Branches must 
be 6 inches or less in diameter and 3 feet or less in length.  Cut off tree top. 
Remove tree stand.  Lid must be closed. 

 Flocked trees can be picked up for a fee of $40 or as one of your two, free, 
large-item pickups. 

Questions? Call Republic Services at (925) 685-4711. 
 
CDBG: 

 Monitoring by Antioch and other Consortium members is underway and will 
continue through January. 
 

Housing: 

 Construction of a new Housing database and integration of all files is commencing 
with City Data Services (CDS), and monitoring of Housing Successor assets 
continues. 

 
Homeless: 

 Homeless Point in Time Count, mandated by HUD, will occur at the end of January. 
Antioch will host the East County meeting to train volunteers, on Saturday January 
23 from 9-11 a.m. 

 New members to the Council on Homelessness, including Antioch PD acting 
Captain Diane Aguinaga, are expected to be formally appointed to the Council in 
January. 

 The Executive Team met to plan proposed actions and accomplishments for the 
Council on Homelessness in 2016, and will be holding a Council retreat in February.  

 Efforts continue to house homeless Veterans before the end of the year. 
 
Drought Updates: 
It is now time to just turn those irrigation controllers off for the winter!  

 For the first two weeks of December, our water production was 16.9% less than 
December of 2013.  This brings our cumulative total to 32.7%.  Our state mandated 
reduction of 28% has to be maintained through February, 2016 or possibly beyond if 



 

 

 

 

 

drought conditions persist.  To keep us above that, now it is time to move that effort 
indoors!  Check out http://saveourwater.com/what-you-can-do/tips/ for inspiration. 

 
 
PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 
Administration 

 The State Route 4 eastbound off ramp at Somersville Road has been resigned and 
restriped for right and left turns only (no straight traffic is allowed).  This should 
improve the operation of the intersection in the evening commute. 

 In response to a strong possibility of an El Nino winter, Public Works has been 
making preparations for these conditions including intensified storm drain cleaning, 
procurement of extra sand bags and sand, as well as ensuring staff is ready for 
action 24/7.  The City website will have additional information about what the City is 
doing and how the community can better prepare for the possibility of a severe 
winter. 

 The City of Antioch is being required to reduce its 2015 water usage by 28% in 
2015 using 2013 as the base year.  Outdoor water conservation will be the primary 
focus of the City’s program, as well as fines for wasteful practices as identified in 
the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 12th.  All 
Antioch customers will be mailed a letter explaining the program and prohibitions, 
as well as 2013 monthly water usage.  Examples of prohibitions are:  three day per 
week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 
5:00 p.m., shut off nozzles required on all hoses, and drinking water available only 
upon request at restaurants.  Contra Costa Water District has incentives, such as 
residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-efficient landscape rebates 
and smart sprinkler timer rebates.  More information on water conservation 
programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at www.ccwater.com or 
www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance with drought 
restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 779-6140.   

 The water customers in Antioch reduced usage in November by 31.13% 
compared to November 2013.  Our cumulative reduction from June 2015 
through November is 33.37%.   

 Final Statistics for the Delta Diablo Residential Recycled Water Fill Station Pilot 
Project – July through December 2015; the total water used by Antioch, Bay Point 
and Pittsburg residents combined was 2,045,426 gallons. 1,227,331 gallons of this 
amount were used by Antioch residents. 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by 
KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips 
Lane and west of the State Highway 160:  Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing 
new home construction. 

http://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fsaveourwater.com%2Fwhat-you-can-do%2Ftips%2F&h=JAQGSIgbNAQFB0Ef4NhGziyAqYYv5nKGl3eSDzMcOHbiD6g&enc=AZNbftPYcGlaVWdsktNN4rdxP0ZgjxKYD7bCknWWp1-AKRi9gvuDwWxx_1xaZLL6LgerDOOp5_a5szdkYs75bKi4PhDz2jpR4eqdKfdc_ziayL_Xo3K8xNByW3EimYMd4nHwCbWZoIJ4XMYjQPhJ28OJUJNrtfObyaAgAJyE6SOoxBHMEY6VemKyNTonBnuc5aZOv0tw_VDlk_Rdj9EU7W-6&s=1
http://www.ccwater.com/
http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on 
a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan 
Road:  CVS and Grocery Outlet stores are open for business and other building 
pads are in development and planning stages.  Environmental clearances and 
USBR permitting requirements for the Phase 2 development are in progress. 

 City Sports Club, located at 5001 Lone Tree Way:  Building and parking lot 
construction is nearing completion.   

 DeNova Homes Mixed Use Project at Hillcrest Ave./Wildflower Dr.:  Application for 
mixed use project consisting of 9.5 acres commercial, 8 acres multi-family, and 2.2 
acres single family development.  The Planning Commission discussed DeNova’s 
PDP-15-01 application on August 19th. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  Staff is 
reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.  

 Oakley Knolls Subdivision 9353, a 31-lot development by Discovery Builders, 
located north of Oakley Road 1,300 feet west of Phillips Lane:  Staff prepared 
conditions of approval for a tentative map application. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  Staff returned comments to 
the 4th submittal map and plans.   

 Taco Bell, 1706 ‘A’ Street:  The new restaurant is now open for business. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
The project is nearing completion and punchlist items are being addressed by the 
contractor.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while 
travelling through this area. 

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  Work continues on the ‘A’ St./Lone Tree Way and 
Cavallo Road Overcrossings and the new Sunset Drive from Bryan Avenue to “A” 
Street extension.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while 
travelling through these areas. 

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and eBART Tunnel Project:  Work 
continues on the Hillcrest Avenue Bridge widening, the Pedestrian Overcrossing 
(POC) and the Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel.  The new Slatten Ranch 
Road westbound (WB) Loop on-ramp is open to traffic and the Hillcrest WB on-
ramp is temporarily closed.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to observe “SR4 
WB” detour signs and exercise caution while travelling through this area.   

 eBART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility:  Staff approved the design for a 
proposed 12” sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the 
S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing 
grant deeds for public easement dedications.  Staff returned comments to BART’s 
Ownership and Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage 
improvements. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Deer Valley Business Park, commercial development fronting Country Hills Drive 
between Lone Tree Way and Deer Valley Road:  processing abandonment of 
existing easements and new easements. 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on 
Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue:  staff 
continues to meet with the developer to discuss various site and infrastructure 
issues.  The tentative map has been submitted and staff is creating conditions of 
approval.  

 Ranch, a proposed 1,667 unit housing development located between Deer Valley 
Road and Empire Mine Road:  staff is preparing comments for preliminary 
development plan. 

 Quail Cove, a proposed 32 unit housing located on the south side of Prewett Ranch 
Drive west of Heidorn Ranch Road:  The tentative map has been submitted and 
staff is creating conditions of approval. 

 Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School.  
Staff is working with developer on park extension.  First phase of construction 
documents submitted for 1st review. 

 
Capital Improvements Division 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement:  Reviewed material submittals were 
returned to the contractor with instructions to take various actions.  Staff will be 
meeting with JMB Construction to discuss the layout of the pump station equipment 
and controls. 

 Water Main Replacement at Various Locations:  D & D Pipelines is installing new 
water facilities on Sunset Drive.  The contractor will continue progress after the 
holidays. 

 West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements:  Property and easement acquisitions 
or rights of entry have been obtained from all effected private land owners.  Contra 
Costa County Public Works Real Property Division is negotiating terms with the 
State of California’s 23rd District Agricultural Association pertaining to land 
acquisitions within the footprint of the Contra Costa Fairgrounds.  U.S. Army Corps 
of Engineers continues permitting consultations with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife and 
the State Historical Preservation Officer.  The revised Routine Maintenance 
Agreement provided by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife is under 
review.  PG&E is developing the electric design for 1201 West 10th Street.  AT&T 
has performed exploratory excavations of their utilities within West 10th Street. 

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  CDM Smith is developing the 
90% draft project plans and specifications.  Staff will be meeting with CDM to 
discuss equipment programming and redundancies within the new disinfection 
facilities. 

 Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades:  Existing Water Treatment Plant 
electrical plans are being reviewed by TJC and Associates.  A site investigation of 
the plant’s existing electrical facilities has been scheduled for early January. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Urban Water Management Plan:  West Yost is compiling the information necessary 
to develop this report.  Notification letters to adjacent water agencies regarding the 
City’s intent to review and consider amendments to the Urban Water Management 
Plan have been mailed. 

 Cathodic Protection Assessment:  Staff is finalizing the contract with JDH Corrosion 
Consultants, Inc. to conduct a thorough assessment of all pipeline cathodic 
protection systems within the City and draft a comprehensive report summarizing 
the findings and providing remediation recommendations. 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  Project plans 
and specifications are available for purchase at a cost of $75 per set.  Copies may 
be obtained by logging on www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch or by calling 
BPXpress Reprographics at (707) 745-3593.  The public bid opening for this project 
is scheduled for January 12th at 2:00 P.M. in the City Council Chambers located at 
200 “H” Street. 

 2015 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  JD Partners completed the 
construction of 27 new curb ramps along Bluerock Drive and West Tregallas Road 
and working on new ramps along San Joaquin Avenue.  The City Council will 
consider the final acceptance of the project at the January 26, 2016 meeting. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts and the transportation improvement list and network 
to be used in the traffic model.  The final draft Fee Study will be presented to the 
City Council for public review and comments in April 2016. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  RHAA is under contract for the design of the 
final improvements at Prewett Water Park.  The 90% design plans and 
specifications of the spray ground and the play ground facility are completed and 
under review.  Both bid packages are expected to be out for bid in February 2016; 
construction is expected to be completed by October 2016. 

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  Staff is drafting a Request for 
Proposal for consulting services to provide engineering services and to prepare 
preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning and the design of 
infrastructure improvements needed to serve the newly annexed Area 1 and 2B. 

 Pavement Management Technical Assistance Program (P-TAP) Grant:  Staff has 
submitted a $95,000 grant application to MTC for consulting services to assist the 
City in implementing and maintaining the annual Pavement Management Program 
System by inspecting the pavement conditions of arterial, collector and residential 
streets and provide us with design recommendations for pavement rehabilitation 
projects. 

 2016 CalRecycle Rubberized Pavement Grant:  CalRecycle has issued the Notice 
of Funding Availability for the Rubberized Pavement Grant Program.  Staff has 
submitted an application to supplement the gas tax monies that will be used for the 
2016 Pavement Management Program. 

 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  MTC is soliciting applications 
for the 2016/2017 TDA grant for Pedestrian and Bicyclist improvement projects.  
Staff is reviewing potential projects to be included in the grant application for 

http://www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch


 

 

 

 

 

funding for curb ramp upgrades to meet ADA requirements, installation of new 
sidewalks at needed locations and for bicyclist improvements.  The grant application 
will be reviewed by the Parks and Recreation Commission as the City’s Bicycle 
Advisory Committee at the January 21, 2016 meeting. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir.  Solar Bees circulate the water 
in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the 
circulation. Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower. 

 Sealed the sluice plate in “B” applied channel. 

 Completed annual maintenance on “B” Plant basin.  

 Placed “B” in service and removed “A” plant from service for its annual 
maintenance. 

 
Water Distribution 

 Water crews had 150 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water crews had a total of 59 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Meter reading for the month of December has been completed.  

 There were no drought notices issued this week. 

 Water crews continue to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City 
buildings and parks. 

 Water Distribution personnel continue to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Water field techs responded to customer calls regarding water related issues city 
wide. 

 Water crews replaced a 1” water service on Peridot Court. 

 Water crews exercised valves on Country Hills Drive. 

 Water crews replaced a fire hydrant on Deer Valley Road. 

 Water crews replaced a fire hydrant on Bluejay Drive. 

 Water crews repaired a fire hydrant on Roosevelt Lane. 

 Water crews repaired a 20” water main leak on Deer Valley Road. 

 Water crews repaired a 10” water main on Somersville Rd. 

 Water Crews repaired an 8” valve on Homestead Way. 

 Water Crews repaired an 8” valve on Prewett Ranch Ct. 

 Central Stores ordered replacement globes and lamps for downtown fixtures and 
park fixtures. 

 Central Stores staff replaced and coordinated class 3 safety jackets for Public 
Works. 

 Central Stores ordered parts for emergency dewatering pumps for the Collections 
Division. 

 Central Stores ordered new a Pavement Breaker (jackhammer) for Collections 
Division. 

 Central Stores staff continues to remove graffiti and household debris at Amtrak 
platform and Fulton Shipyard Rd. boat launch facility. 



 

 

 

 

 

 
Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  No park inspections were performed.  

 Park Lighting Survey:  Completed the annual inspection of all park and park 
restroom lighting.  Repairs and lamp replacements are in progress.  

 Turf Fertilization:  Fertilized turf to thicken and promote optimum growth for Antioch 
Community, City, Country Manor, Deerfield, Fairview, Hansen, Jacobsen, Marchetti 
and Williamson Ranch Parks.  Minimum watering has been turned back on at these 
parks to assist with the turf thickening.  All irrigation in remaining City parks have 
been turned off for the rainy season. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  No permits were issued this week. 

 Irrigation:  Repaired 13 irrigation leaks on City property, which completes 2,942 
irrigation repairs since June 10, 2015.  

 Leaf Removal:  Indian Hills Dr. from Lone Tree Way to Sagebrush Dr. 

 Tree Limb Removal:  Deer Valley Rd. south of Bluerock Dr. 
 
Public Works Operations – Streets Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas. 

 Signs:  Replaced 71 existing signs due to poor reflectivity.   

 Debris:  Picked up 15 yards of debris in the right of way.  

 Potholes:  Filled 65 potholes. 

 Parks Division:  Assisted the Parks Division with their annual pre-emergent weed 
spraying. 
 

Public Works Maintenance Operations – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to two calls for service from the 
public.  Responding crews televised 1,225 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 20,056 linear feet 
of sewer main lines.   

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified ‘hot spots’ and integrate a proactive preventative 
cleaning schedule for the ‘hot spots.’ 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Crews repaired one lateral that was 
severely damaged requiring immediate repair.  Crews also televised 35 laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 72 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are updating the program and processes 
for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  Crews televised 669 feet of sewer main lines.  
The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify the 
condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.  

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews cleaned 1,400 
linear feet and removed 75 yards of debris from v-ditches.  These activities ensure 
the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities 
discharging storm water into waterways.  
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  11 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  29 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 Website:  The new Marina website is attracting web traffic with over 2,000 total 
views. View the new Marina website at: http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina.  
Customers can now pay online, apply for berthing, and schedule overnight 
reservations. 

 Maintenance:  Removed hyacinth and debris from the Marina basin.  Cleared logs 
and debris from boat launch and guest dock ramps.  Cleared green debris from 
parking lot curbs.  Removed water from three vessels and monitored others due to 
the recent rains. 

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
current fuel prices on Craigslist. 

 
GIS 

 Water Distribution GPS Data Collection:  Complete. 

 City Street Sign Inventory Location Editing:  20% complete. 

 Planning Template Revisions:  Complete. 

 Collections Clean Out Data Collection Inventory:  80% complete. 

 2015 Water Distribution Grid Updates:  85% complete. 

 Sewer Utility Updates:  85% complete. 

 Water Utility Updates:  97% complete. 

 Collections Lucity Web Revisions:  85% complete. 
 
 
 
 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina


 

 

 

 

 

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 12/29/15 at 6:44 pm 24 year old Kevin Sanchez entered the Wal-Mart and cut 
the security cords from several electronic display items.  He then attempted to 
fraudulently return them for cash but was denied.  Sanchez then left the store with 
the merchandise and was stopped by the store’s loss prevention officer.  Sanchez 
fought with loss prevention staff attempting to retain the property and escape.  They 
were able to detain Sanchez who intentionally poked a loss prevention officer with a 
tack while they were trying to detain him.  Sanchez was taken into custody and sent 
to county jail on the charge of robbery. 

 12/29/15 at 10:59 am detectives tracked one of our homicide suspects to a 
residence on Power Av. in Pittsburg.  They set up a perimeter until a search warrant 
was authorized and signed by a judge.  Afterwards, the Investigations Unit deployed 
to the location and initiated a Surround and Call-Out.  The 26 year old suspect, 
Travis Richards, was inside with his children and surrendered peacefully.  He was 
taken into custody and transported to the APD Jail.  Good job by all. 

 On 12/29/15 at 11:51 am officers responded to the area of "A" St and HWY 4 to 
contact several transients loitering in the area.  They contacted 44 year old Charles 
Farmer who gave the officers his cousin's name because he was on parole and 
thought he had a warrant.  The information was not adding up and Farmer's identity 
was ultimately discovered.  He was arrested and transported to county jail. 

 On 12/28/15 at 7:30 pm staff from the Commons located at 4751 Dallas Ranch Rd. 
called to report a 77 year old female resident walked away from the facility and 
could not be located.  Staff advised she suffered from dementia and did not have 
warm clothing when she left.  Staff advised they had searched the complex and she 
was nowhere to be found.  We spent significant time searching for the victim who 
was eventually located sleeping in a vacant unit at the complex while searching 
each room again. 

 On 12/28/15 at 3:04 pm 3 people just returned to a house on W. 7TH St. when a 
white Ford Explorer slowly drove by and opened fire.  A car in the driveway was 
struck by gunfire, and the house was also hit.  Afterwards, the white Ford Explorer 
fled and the victims got into a white IROC Camaro and gave chase.  No persons 
were struck by gunfire that we knew of.  While we were investigating this shooting 
Pittsburg PD advised of a white car chasing another vehicle in their city shooting at 
it.  It was suspected that this may have been related, but that has not been 
confirmed.  Video was collected from the victim's residence, and we were not able 
to locate the Camaro or the initial shooters.  Several .22 caliber casings were 
collected. 

 On 12/27/15 at 10:33 pm 19 year old Emerald Fisher was driving on Fredrickson Ln. 
with two 19 year old passengers and a 17 year old female passenger.  Fisher stated 
that she was driving at approximately 90 mph when she lost control of the vehicle 
and struck a city owned wall.  One passenger sustained a laceration to her head 
which was bleeding profusely.  The other three occupants had complaints of pain, 



 

 

 

 

 

were transported to the hospital, and released.  Fisher was arrested for DUI and 
sent to county jail. 

 On 12/27/15 at 1:03 pm the 41 year old Dava Seward and the 35 year old female 
victim are transients and got into a heated argument on the front patio of the A St. 
Jack in the Box.  During the argument Seward brandished a mid-sized folding knife 
and stabbed the victim in the ribcage.  Seward tried to stab her again but the victim 
blocked it.  The employees called the police and an officer was just down the street.  
The officer pulled up and contacted Seward trying to walk away from the scene.  
Seward discarded the knife that was used and was armed with another one.  
Seward discarded that knife as well and was taken into custody.  The victim was 
contacted and had a deep puncture to the ribcage.  She was transported to an area 
where she was admitted.  The injury was listed as non-life threatening. 

 On 12/26/15 at 10:41 am On Christmas Day BART PD contacted 27 year old 
Charles Goetting at a BART station in Hayward.  Goetting opened fire on two (2) 
officers striking one of them in the arm.  The officers returned fire and wounded 
Goetting.  The injured officer will be all right.  Goetting was struck several times and 
transported to a local hospital where he is in stable condition.  When BART PD 
searched the U-Haul Goetting was associated with they located a murdered body of 
Goetting’s 40 year old male roommate.  It appeared that Anderson was not 
murdered in the U-Haul, and they suspected he may have been killed at his 
residence.  Anderson and Goetting were roommates and both had ties to Antioch.  
Goetting was on felony probation on Jennifer Ct. and Anderson had been recently 
arrested by us on Alcala St.  BART PD Investigators requested our assistance with 
this part of their investigation in locating a possible homicide scene in Antioch.  The 
Antioch PD Investigations Unit activated our on-call detectives and deployed to 
assist BART PD.  In a joint effort the investigators ultimately determined both 
locations in Antioch were no longer good, and a crime scene was not located or 
determined to be in Antioch at this time.  APD Detectives responded very quickly 
and had the investigation wrapped up fast.  BART PD was extremely appreciative of 
the support and assistance in their investigation. 

 On 12/26/15 at 1:46 am officers responded to a 911 call of shots fired in the 1900 
block of Cavallo Rd.  On arrival they located a Nissan and Mercedes Benz that had 
been struck.  Both vehicles belonged to the same 61 year old victim.  Officers also 
located 56 year old female inside of a home with a non life threatening gunshot 
wound to the lower right leg.  She refused medical.  Officers located seven .45 cal 
spent casings; one .45 cal bullet in the Mercedes Benz roof.  There were many 
people in the area but nobody saw anything.  There are no suspects at this time. 

 On 12/25/15 at 6:48 pm a neighbor called to report 6-7 gunshots being fired from 
the rear yard of a home on South Lake Ct.  While officers were on scene, 24 year 
old Wesley Smetzer-Van Pelt came from a side yard gate into the front yard.  
Officers contacted him and he was extremely intoxicated and uncooperative.  He 
had to be taken to the ground and was detained in handcuffs.  Officers entered the 
rear yard and located five spent shell casings from a .40 cal handgun.  The rear 
sliding door was unlocked and a security sweep of the house was conducted to 



 

 

 

 

 

make sure no one was injured inside.  During the sweep, three guns were located in 
plain view in Smetzer-Van Pelt's bedroom to include a shotgun, .44 magnum 
revolver, and a .40 cal semi auto.  Smetzer-Van Pelt was booked at county jail for 
two felony weapons charges and the guns were taken as evidence. 

 On 12/25/15 at 5:28 pm dispatch received calls of shots fired with a subject down at 
901 "J" St.  Arriving officers located 26 year old male victim inside the courtyard 
who was suffering from a gunshot wound to his ankle and to his groin area.  The 
victim was transported to an area hospital and later determined to have a broken 
pelvic bone and ankle.  His injuries were not life threatening but would require 
surgery.  Four 9mm spent casings were located at the scene.  The victim stated a 
black male from Stockton known to him as "Murk" was the one who shot him and he 
was in a newer model silver Jeep.  The responsible was not located but the 
investigation is on-going. 

 On 12/25/15 at 5:10 pm officers were dispatched to an alarm at Goodwill, which has 
been burglarized several times recently.  A 36 year old employee arrived on scene 
prior to officers and advised he could hear voices from inside the fenced yard.  
Officers arrived on scene and set up a perimeter.  Two subjects attempted to flee 
from the yard but were contained inside by the perimeter units.  A K-9 officer made 
several announcements into the yard but got no response.  The K-9 subsequently 
searched the yard and apprehended 40 year old Bryan Thompson who was trying 
to hide in a storage container.  The second subject was able to evade capture.  
Thompson was medically cleared for the dog bite to his arm and then booked at 
county jail for burglary and violation of probation. 

 On 12/25/15 at 1:23 pm 42 year old Robert Bryant was causing a disturbance in 
front of Quick Stop on W. Tregallas Rd.  He was found to be in possession of 
methamphetamine.  Bryant was cited from the scene. 

 On 12/24/15 at 8:59 42 year old victim had just closed her restaurant (DaNang) and 
was waiting in front for her ride home.  A gold Toyota pulled up and two male 
suspects approached the victim and robbed her of her cell phone at gunpoint.  The 
suspects ran back to the car where they had an awaiting driver (27 year old 
Lavonne Mixon) and fled.  An officer heard this call being dispatched and advised 
that he had run the license plate of a similar suspicious vehicle in the same parking 
lot a short time before the robbery call.  The plate officer ran was registered on "G" 
St.  As officers were still getting information, they learned that a brother of the victim 
was chasing the suspect vehicle and provided a partial plate that was consistent 
with plate the officer previously ran.  Officers searching the area located the suspect 
vehicle in front of Joe's Liquor on D St. with Mixon in the driver seat.  An unknown 
male suspect started running from the vehicle, but was not located.  A "high risk" 
stop was conducted on the vehicle and Mixon did not follow the commands he was 
given.  Mixon had to be taken to the ground and a brief struggle ensued as officers 
attempted to handcuff Mixon.  The firearm used in the robbery was not recovered 
on Mixon or in the vehicle.  As officers were finishing up at that scene, the 
registered owner of the vehicle called into dispatch to report his car stolen from his 
apartment on "G" St.  Officers responded to the apartment but got no answer, 



 

 

 

 

 

although two people were seen inside.  Mixon was booked at county jail for felony 
charges and warrants out of Stockton for weapons offenses. 

 On 12/24/15 at 4:23 pm 22 year old Andre Morgan entered the ABC Rendezvous 
bar and was already intoxicated.  He attempted to order more alcohol and was 
refused by the bartender.  Morgan was asked to leave, but refused.  Several other 
bar patrons brought Morgan outside.  Morgan stood in front of the door and refused 
to leave.  The bartender contacted Morgan in front of the bar and again told him to 
leave.  Morgan subsequently punched bartender in the face with a closed fist.  
Officers arrived and contacted Morgan, who was extremely intoxicated.  He was 
arrested and transported to county jail for a sobering period.  The bartender 
declined to pursue charges for the assault. 

 On 12/23/15 at 11:55 pm an officer was patrolling on A St. at Texas St. when he ran 
the plate of a Honda Civic in front of him.  The Civic was a stolen vehicle out of Bay 
Point and it was occupied by three subjects.  The Officer followed the Civic as other 
Officers responded to his location.  Several units arrived at the above location 
where a high risk traffic stop was initiated and three subjects were arrested without 
incident.  24 year old Ross Funcannon was the driver and he was on parole.  33 
year old William Hollibaugh was the front passenger and he was on felony 
probation.  Funcannon & Hollibaugh were sent to county jail.  

 On 12/23/15 at 9:27 pm 24 year old James Henning drove his BMW 528i onto the 
median at Wilbur Av. and Almond St. causing damage to several plants and shrubs. 
The vehicle became high centered and was unable to be moved.  As Officers 
arrived on scene, Henning ran from the crash and called 911 to report the BMW 
stolen.  The only problem was a witness saw him run from the scene, to his 
residence four houses away.  An in-field was done and the witness identified him. 
When confronted with the information, Henning admitted he lied about his vehicle 
being stolen.  He was arrested and sent to county jail. 

 On 12/23/15 at 11:20 pm officers were dispatched to an intoxicated driver that just 
left Mac's Old House Restaurant.  The reporting party was Oakley PD and identified 
the driver as 46 year old Michelle Hamot.  Hamot was allegedly driving a black, two 
door Mini Cooper and was possibly enroute to her home in Oakley.  While in the 
area, an officer observed a vehicle matching the description turn onto E. 18th from 
the K Mart parking lot.  The officer observed the vehicle driving in and out of lanes 
and almost colliding with the median.  Upon stopping the car, Hamot was contacted 
and showed signs of being under the influence of alcohol.  Hamot admitted to 
drinking two glasses of wine at Mac's Old House.  A records check showed she is 
currently on court probation in Contra Costa County.  Hamot was arrested and 
transported to county jail after consenting to a blood draw. 

 On 12/23/15 at 10:50 pm officers responded to Holy Rosary Church for a report of a 
man screaming and yelling.  Upon arrival officers found 29 year old Christopher 
Wilson hiding within a gated stairwell.  Wilson identified himself as his twin brother 
Brian Wilson, to confuse officers.  Officers knew from previous contacts, the male 
was not Brian Wilson.  When confronted, Christopher admitted he had lied.  A 
records check revealed Wilson was on active felony probation.  During a search, 



 

 

 

 

 

officers found a cigarette box containing methamphetamine.  He was arrested and 
sent to county jail. 

 On 12/23/15 at 12:15 pm 21 year old Fabian Perez and 19 year old Jamal Santmyer 
were driving in the area of Mission Dr. and Rio Grande Dr. acting suspicious.  They 
passed an officer and noticed the officer make a U-turn.  When Perez noticed the 
officer make the U-turn he took off at a high rate of speed in his Mustang and drove 
into the front yard of a residence after taking a turn too fast.  Fabian Perez and 
Santmyer remained on scene and were not injured.  A pound of marijuana was 
located in the trunk of Perez' vehicle along with $1,000 in cash.  Perez was arrested 
and sent to county jail for marijuana sales. 

 On 12/23/15 at 2:11 pm the 9 year old victim was riding a hoverboard in front of her 
home on Crocker Wy.  An unknown male juvenile suspect approached the victim 
and pushed her off the hoverboard then fled the area on foot.  The victim was not 
injured.  There was limited suspect information. 

 On 12/22/15 at 9:16 pm 53 year old Desiree Tourville entered Macy's with wire 
cutters, selected $538 worth of merchandise, entered the fitting room, cut the tags 
off of the items, and then left the store without paying for the items.  Tourville was 
detained by loss prevention.  Tourville was arrested without incident and sent to 
county jail. 

 On 12/22/15 at 9:02 pm an officer conducted a traffic stop on a Honda Civic with no 
plates on L Street at Highway 4.  Officers contacted the driver, 33 year old Jessica 
Raymond.  The vehicle was stolen out of CHP Placerville office.  Raymond was 
taken into custody without incident and transported to county jail. 

 On 12/22/15 at 8:35 pm two 15 year olds, Vargas and Balderas, were walking on 
Sycamore Dr. when they were approached by the suspect who pointed a pistol at 
them and told them if they screamed or ran away he would shoot and kill them.  The 
suspect demanded their purses, jewelry and cell phones, which they gave up.  The 
suspect then fled on foot.  There were no witnesses or additional suspect 
information. 

 On 12/22/15 at 5:20 pm a marijuana dispensary delivery driver drove to Washington 
Way to make a delivery.  The suspects arrived in a tan or gold suburban and 
pointed possibly a Mac 10 with an extended magazine at the driver forcing him to 
exit his car and get on the ground.  The suspects stole the driver’s vehicle along 
with 3 ounces of marijuana and approx. $750 in cash.  The vehicle and suspects 
were not located.  The investigation is still ongoing. 

 56 year old Robert Stout was terminated from city employment and blames the 
victim and other city Corp yard workers for it.  On 12/22/15 at 11:52 am Stout saw 
the victim and other city workers in Antioch working at a job site and stopped to 
confront them.  Stout was loud and belligerent as he approached them.  Stout made 
several threats.  He made a hand gesture simulating a gun and he threatened to kill 
the victim and other Corp yard workers.  Stout lives locally and it was learned that 
he had a rifle and a shotgun.  Officers contacted Stout at his residence, but he was 
intoxicated and refused to come out.  Stout challenged officers to kick his door 
down and refused to exit.  A perimeter was established and phone contact was 



 

 

 

 

 

made.  After about two (2) hours of stand-off family members convinced Stout to 
come out peacefully.  Stout was taken into custody and two (2) firearms were 
collected.  Stout was extremely intoxicated.  He was transported to county jail. 

 On 12/22/15 at 8:29 am an officer received a LoJack hit on Buchanan at Mission.  
The vehicle was reported stolen out of Oakland, which stemmed from a domestic in 
their city and they had suspect info.  The officer tracked the hit to Pear St. where we 
located the vehicle parked in a garage.  Officers made contact with an elderly lady 
at the door who knew nothing about the stolen vehicle.  Officers were allowed inside 
and they conducted a protective sweep.  The suspect was located hiding in the 
bathroom and 32 year old Shadeed Turner was taken into custody without incident.  
The home the officers were in was the suspect's "other girlfriend's house," which is 
where he was hiding out.  He apparently did not know the victim's BMW had 
LoJack. 

 On 12/22/15 at 6:30 am two transients were crossing Lone Tree Way headed 
toward the Raley's shopping center.  They were either jaywalking or crossing 
against the signal.  A 58 year old male was south bound on Lone Tree Way and as 
he drove through the intersection he struck the transients.  They were both 
transported to an area hospital.  One of them sustained leg injuries and is expected 
to survive and the other is in critical condition and not expected to survive.  The 
driver was cooperative and provided a blood sample. 

 On 12/21/15 at 3:56 pm an officer was travelling on L St. near Sycamore Dr. when 
he observed 43 year old Marco Glasper exit a vehicle and throw a brick at another 
vehicle which caused the rear window to shatter.  As the officer turned around to 
contact Glasper, he got into a vehicle and fled.  The vehicle stopped at the Highway 
4 onramp at L St.  Glasper stated he threw a brick at the car because the owner of 
the vehicle had brandished a handgun at him a few minutes prior.  There were no 
injuries and the investigation on going. 

 On 12/21/15 at 9:35 am an adult male parked a new red Jeep Wrangler in front of 
the Wal-Mart, left it running and approached the customer service area.  The male 
told the cashiers to give him all the money and gestured as if he had a gun.  The 
male was given cash from two (2) registers and he then fled in the Jeep towards 
Lone Tree Way.  No one was injured, a pistol was not seen and the suspect was not 
located.  The incident is still being investigated. 

 On 12/21/15 at 7:24 am an officer located a stolen U-Haul truck on Lemontree Wy. 
and contacted 45 year old Regina Stokes in the driver's seat.  Stokes was arrested 
and later released after her interview. 

 On 12/20/15 officers responded to the Bonfare Market on a report of a transient 
female lying on the sidewalk, bothering customers and refusing to leave.  Officers 
arrived and contacted 34 year old Timara Rutland who was found lying across the 
walkway leading up to the market.  Rutland refused to leave after several requests 
made by the officers.  When officers poured out the contents from her open vodka 
bottle, she became upset and approached the officers in an aggressive manner.  
Rutland was arrested without further incident.  Rutland was transported to county 
jail. 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 12/20/15 at 9:54 am a 51 year old male was walking on Prewett Ranch Drive 
when he was approached by two (2) men who brandished a firearm.  The suspects 
stole the victim's camera equipment and pistol whipped him.  Afterwards, the 
suspects fled on foot towards Sagebrush Rd., and possibly onto the trail.  The 
suspects were not located, and the victim sustained a moderate laceration to the 
head. 

 On 12/19/15 at 9:56 am 27 year old Reggie Bailey was observed by a witness 
burglarizing a vehicle parked in the Somersville Town Center parking lot.  Officers 
located Bailey in the area and he was in possession of several items that were 
stolen during the auto burglary.  Bailey was also in possession of stolen property 
from SEARS and had an outstanding warrant for burglary.  Bailey was sent to 
county jail for burglary and the warrant. 

 On 12/19/15 at 8 am 24 year old Kevin Huff and 23 year old William Millard were 
contacted during a traffic stop on E. 18th Street.  During the stop both subjects were 
searched and were found to be in possession of equipment used to manufacture 
fraudulent credit cards.  Huff also possessed a controlled substance.  Both admitted 
to manufacturing fraudulent gift cards with the equipment using stolen credit card 
numbers.  Both were sent to county jail on numerous credit card fraud violations. 

 On 12/19/15 at 1:31 am an officer was patrolling in the area of Via Dora Dr & San 
Gregorio Dr when he ran the plate of a Honda Civic that drove by him.  The vehicle 
was occupied w/three and it returned as stolen out of Walnut Creek.  The officer 
made a u-turn and the vehicle fled north bound on Hillcrest Ave.  The vehicle was 
located in the field at Hillcrest and Wildflower with two inside, the driver fleeing on 
foot.  A perimeter was quickly set and 29 year old Felipe Gonzales was caught. 
Gonzales was sent to county jail.  

 On 12/18/15 at 9:50 pm 28 year old Ricky Monteer pulled out of the lot of a hotel on 
E. 18th St. and collided into a vehicle then fled the scene.  The victim called 911 to 
report the incident and officers responded to her location.  Monteer was stopped 
within 3 minutes by another officer for a traffic violation at W. 9th St. & B St., but his 
involvement in the collision was not yet known.  The victim gave a vague description 
of the responsible vehicle and it was broadcast over the radio.  The officer noticed 
Monteer's vehicle somewhat matched the description and it had frontend damage. 
Monteer was asked about the damage to his vehicle and he gave a confession as to 
being the person who hit the victim.  An in-field line-up was conducted and the 
witness identified Monteer's vehicle.  Monteer was cited for hit and run.  

 On 12/18/15 at 9:46 pm officers responded to the 911 calls of a vehicle on fire on 
Mandarin Way.  On arrival Engine #83 was already on scene extinguishing the fire 
and it was unoccupied.  A records check revealed the vehicle had been stolen out 
of Richmond.  The vehicle had moderate interior & exterior damage due to the fire. 
There were no witnesses located or suspects known.  The Fire Investigator was 
notified but did not respond.  The vehicle was towed from the scene. 

 On 12/18/15 at 5:56 pm officers were dispatched to a rollover accident on W. 6th 
near O Street where a subject was observed fleeing the scene.  Upon arrival we 
found 25 year old Todd Allen's truck overturned behind the City Corp yard exit gate.  



 

 

 

 

 

It appeared Allen made the turn from O Street onto W. 6th and lost control.  He 
struck a “No Parking” sign, which caused the truck to roll onto its side.  We later 
located Allen at his parent’s residence.  He admitted to the accident and also had 
an outstanding warrant.  He was taken into custody and transported to county jail.  
The Corp yard was advised of the damage to the sign and sidewalk. 

 On 12/18/15 at 11:07 am an unknown male attempted to burglarize a residence on 
Prewett Ranch Drive.  The subject was captured on live surveillance cameras and 
as officers were enroute the subject was attempting to gain entry.  The subject fled 
just prior to our arrival and was not located.  There was no loss. 

 On 12/17/15 at 3:39 pm a 12 year old was riding his new "hover board" on Shaddick 
Drive.  An unknown male driving a silver Ford Focus with paper plates stopped near 
the victim.  The male exited his car, shoved the victim from the hover board, and 
stole it from him.  The male fled the area in his vehicle and was not located. 

 On 12/17/15 at 3:23 pm 21 year old Marissa Walls was caught shoplifting by Target 
Loss Prevention and escorted to their office.  Walls provided a false name to Loss 
Prevention, but they still contacted APD because she had no ID.  Officers arrived on 
scene and confirmed Walls' true identity and discovered a felony warrant for her 
arrest (probation violation for auto theft) out of Fairfield.  Walls was booked at 
county jail. 

 On 12/17/15 at 9:12 am an officer observed known car thief, 22 year old Martin 
Revuelta walking away from a stolen vehicle that was parked in front of his house 
on E Madill Street.  When the officer attempted contact, Revuelta fled on foot inside 
his residence then out the back and over the backyard fence.  An officer and his K9 
arrived on scene and located Revuelta hiding in a neighbor’s backyard.  Revuelta 
was taken into custody by K9 Donna and sustained several bite wounds.  Revuelta 
was medically cleared then sent to county jail. 

 

Time Period:        12/17/15 00:00:00 – 12/23/15 23:59:59 

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,341 

  

  

Number of Case Reports: 261 

  

  

Number of Arrests: 69 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

34   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

34   

  Infraction: 

 

1   

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

3   

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.   

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

*Time Period:        12/24/15 00:00:00 – 12/29/15 

23:59:59 

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,104 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Case Reports: 200 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Arrests: 51 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

18   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

33   

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

1   

  

   

  
*Due to holiday schedules, this report is for 6 days only. 

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.  

 
CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 
City Manager Duran is off this week and City offices are closed tomorrow for the New 
Years Day Holiday. 
 
Next week will begin the new year which will be both busy and eventful as Antioch 
continues to posture itself to benefit from the strengthening economy, numerous new 
businesses and exciting development proposals the Planning Commission and City 
Council will be considering. 
 
Looking forward to Antioch’s best year ever. 
 
 
 


